Hall D CB meeting
March 22, 2002

Present: Alex Dzierba, George Lolos, Curtis Meyer, Elton Smith, Jim Kellie, Larry Dennis and Richard Jones (note taker).
Topic 1: Reactions to the discussion about joint work with CLEO

Worries were expressed about Hall D collaborators making the commitment to do physics analysis of CLEO data.  All agree that joint software development projects are appropriate and mutually beneficial.  The concern over physics analysis is with diffusion of effort that will be needed to keep Hall D on schedule.  Jim raises concerns about the lack of physics data for university students and postdocs that we hope to recruit for Hall D during the preparation and construction phases.  Without data it is hard to recruit good people.  George focuses the question on what we do in 2004-2005 when CLEO-c starts getting data?  Do we want (or some institutions among us) to get involved at the level necessary to really participate in data analysis?  Alex responds that we do not have to decide that now.  We can go ahead with the ITR proposal now, and postpone the question about physics analysis involvement.  If the aggressive schedule for Hall D goes ahead (construction starting Fall 2004) we may already have our hands full at the time that J/Psi data becomes available.

Hope was expressed that in this scenario, Hall D may be able to take data with a partial detector and low-energy beam well before production running starts in 2009/10.

Elton points out that under the aggressive schedule the construction funding officially starts in FY2006, one year later than CLEO-c running at the J/Psi, except for high-priority advance items (like a building).  Curtis adds that there will be a list of items in the detector construction that also fall under the category of “advance high-priority” that might be funded in FY2005.  Alex suggests that we should already start thinking about a budget of the time-critical items for the detector for which we might ask for advance funding (one year before CD3).  This might be the start for a funding profile needed to stage the construction.  Jim concurs that involvement in CLEO data analysis might detract from the necessary design work that needs to be done before construction can start. He is concerned that three years is not very much time for that.  Alex agreed that no single member of Hall D should be involved in the physics analysis of CLEO-c.
Larry comments that the point of the ITR is not to involve anyone already in Hall D in new projects that are not already a part of our task list.  Any new people or resources can be directed at broader software/data grid issues, but that it should not divert anyone from the immediate tasks at hand.  Elton asks who should be on the ITR?  Larry responds that we should urge Geoffrey (I.U.) and Jim Napolitano (R.P.I.) plus a C.S. collaborator at RPI.  If the proposal is for PWA then Curtis wants to be involved.  The competition for the small ones (0.5M$) is very intense.  Maybe we need to go for a medium-scale project (5M$).  Jim asks if we have a large enough effort at any one institution to make a convincing bid for such a large sum?  Can the Jlab computer center spearhead it?

Larry answers no, it must be a non-federal institution such as a university.  A lot of the effort can take place at Jlab, but it has to be administered through a university or a collaboration of universities.
Topic 2:  New name and logo
Everyone is reconciled to the new name GlueX for the experiment and collaboration.  The final decision will be taken by a vote of members present at the collaboration meeting on Saturday, March 23.
Topic 3: Manpower

Alex proposes that among the senior people in Hall D we should work out our sabbatical schedules to have one of us continuously present at Jlab, in addition to Elton.  It would make a big difference to helping to represent our interests to the laboratory staff.  It would not have to be one of the collaboration board or executive.  We could communicate to the collaboration that such a thing is desirable and ask people to consider doing it at some time in the future.  Elton says that any funds for partial support in Y2003 from the lab are probably spent already, but for future years we might start the discussion now.  George will bring it up to the collaboration tomorrow.  We will also post an email on this subject.

Jim asks when can the lab take on an engineer for the Hall D project?  Elton points out that this is a separate question from the CD-n sequence, once CD0 is in place.  So far when a Hall D engineer will be assigned has not been decided.  Alex asks if we can assume that as soon as we have CD0 we can expect to have Hall D project office, to which Hall D staff (physicists, engineers, techs) can be assigned incrementally?  Elton responds that this is possible.  Funding for these posts would come from the operations budget, not the construction budget.  That means that this office can be opened as soon as Hall D exists as a project (CD0).  The problem with that is that there is no immediate additional money to support that office, so it means redirection.  Larry emphasizes that redirection will not be automatic, but will come as a result of internal reviews.  We have to do very well in these reviews if we want to see some redirection take place.  Elton warns that any redirection will come at the expense of the current program.  The laboratory management and staff are sensitive to that fact.  Alex suggests that we should support the idea of trying to keep the student who is working for Paul Brindza.  If Larry doesn’t want to take it from operations then we may need to dip into our R&D funds to make sure it happens.  Elton is in full support of this suggestion.
Larry wonders whether we should we formally ask for assignment of someone from DAQ to Hall D.  Elliott says that he gets criticism from time to time about unauthorized involvement in Hall D.  Alex proposes that we put together a document that describes what support we would like to be in place right now at the point that we receive CD0.  This proposal received general support.  Elton and Alex will draft a document of this kind and circulate it among the collaboration board.  At the time that we receive CD0 we should have this document to give to Larry.

Topic 4: Laboratory Chief Scientist

Alex proposes that we express our sense of urgency to see a new Chief Scientist / Theory Head for the laboratory.  We might put forward the name of someone or ones we feel would be strong candidates and proponents of our physics.  Alex will draft a document and send around a copy to the CB tomorrow.
Topic 5: Foreign Contributions

George points out a problem with the role outlined by Larry Cardman for foreign contributions in getting CD3.  Without CD3 how can we ask for foreign contributions?

Alex responds that this is a question that we need to put directly to the funding agencies.  Alex will draft a letter requesting clarification from DOE.

Topic 6: Glasgow MOU and Plans

Jim asks if the board will agree to Jim contacting DeBeers and ask them for first refusal on the top quality stones as they become available.  We would probably need to have some funds set aside to spend to begin to accumulate a stock of good diamonds.

The consensus of the board is that if the amount is less than $10K then Jim should just go ahead. If the cost begins to exceed this level then the decision should be postponed until the next round of R&D budget decisions.
Regarding plans for hiring the new postdoc for work on the photon beam and tagger, Jim asks for permission to spend some of the allocated funds on international travel so we can meet the candidates.  The response was a general wish to minimize this kind of expense. It was suggested that an ad for this position be posted both in the US and the UK, and that candidates in North America be interviewed here, while Europeans be interviewed in the UK.  That still might require travel funds, and there was general agreement that a limited amount might be spent in this way.  The suggestion was made that F.S.U. scientists might be a unique pool from which to draw a good experimentalist with some experience and willingness to work on a project without immediate promise of data.
